

JEFFERSON TOWNSHIP FEBRUARY 2021 NEWSLETTER

"ANNOUNCEMENTS" are at the end of the Newsletter!

Statement of the Township Address

John Cypher read the following 'Statement of the Township Address' he prepared:

As we move into 2021, the affect and memory of our past year will linger to further haunt. It could be said that 2020 was the year that not much happened and a year that everything happened. For some, it was a year of prosperity and good health, and for others it was a year of misfortune and poor health. For all of us it was a year we will never forget. Now we move forward, just as it was 100 years ago with the Spanish Flu (1918-1919), to pursue an end to the Corona virus. This year also, the results of a national election must be accepted. Despite all, it is time to move on. Let us learn from experience and live for the future. We thank our full-time and part-time employees of the Township. We thank the volunteers on our Planning Commission and Parks & Recreation Committee. Please continue to support and fund the South Butler Community Library, Humane Society, and Fire Department. May everyone find the health to go through this year, and with God's blessing move to next year.

The Supervisors voted to include this 'Township Address' in the February Newsletter.

Road Foreman's Report

John Cypher read the 'road report' submitted by the Manager and the Road Foreman. As of 1/28/21, the road crew used 800 tons of salt and 230 tons of anti-skid. Winter storms of Jan. 16 – 18 were responded to in a timely manner. Back-to-back storms kept the road crew busy (Jan. $22^{nd} - 26^{th}$, then Jan. 31st and Feb. 1st.) Trucks were washed, cleaned and ready for the next storm. Water issues causing icing last month are still being watched; the one on Great Belt Rd. appears to be rectified. The Bobcat was sent in for two more recalls. They replaced a grate on the catch basin in the middle of the parking lot at the township building parking lot (in front of the ant-skid building) with 2 old grates fabricated into one by the road crew. They serviced the zero-turn mower in preparation for spring. They replaced a stop sign between storms at Winfield & Neupert Roads (notified by the Saxonburg Police.) About 900 tons of recycled stone from Penn Energy well pad was stockpiled at the township. They researched installing a tarp and side boards to replace the current, worn chipper box. It will be placed on the Ford 550, giving the Township the ability to have four trucks ready for winter maintenance and still have a truck to haul chips without converting between snow equipment and a chipping truck. They are patching potholes as needed when weather allows. Two parking violation citations were issued on Whitaker Road on 1/25/21 and 2/2/21. They completed removal of six trees at the park. John Cypher said: "nice job at the park on trees and grading!"

In order to coordinate with Summit Township for best prices, the advertisement for 'base repair work' was placed by the Manager for opening this evening. The Supervisors voted to ratify authorization for this advertisement for bid. Chairman Cypher noted receipt of four sealed bids for the 'base repair work' to be done on Bonniebrook Road <u>prior to</u> the paving project planned (the 'paving is part of the joint Summit/Jefferson Township Multimodal Grant through PennDOT.) They were opened and read as follows:

Wiest Asphalt Products & Paving, Inc. - Total \$53,589.12 (\$18.24 sq. yd.) - Bid Bond enclosed.

Protech Asphalt Maintenance, Inc. - Total \$64,459.72 (\$21.94 sq. yd.) - Bid Bond enclosed.

East American, Inc. – Total \$50,592.36 (\$17.22 sq. yd.) – Bid Bond enclosed.

Shields Asphalt Paving, Inc. - Total \$49,916.62 (\$16.99 sq. yd.) - Bid Bond enclosed.

The Supervisors voted to award the bid to the apparent lowest bidder, Shields Asphalt Paving, Inc. for a total of \$49,916.62.

The Supervisors voted to authorize advertisement (via Summit Township) for paving of Bonniebrook Road. Summit Township plans to place advertisement 2/11 and 2/18, with a pre-bid meeting on 2/23; they plan to open bids on 3/3/21 and hope to award the bid at their regular meeting on 3/17/21.

The Supervisors voted to authorize advertisement of paving and/or seal coat project as determined by the manager and road foreman. The Supervisors voted to authorize advertisement of any stone if determined needed by the manager and road foremen.

Manager Leo Rosenbauer reported on the results of the second tree trimming bid placed by Summit Township as part of the Multimodal Grant funds. The only bid received was \$58,000. He told Summit Township to reject the bid. It was nearly 13 times higher than the estimates provided upon grant application by the municipal services representative. Mr. Rosenbauer contacted three 'tree trimming companies (Stephenson's Tree & Landscaping Service, Larry Grabe and Cunningham's Tree Trimming) and received only one 'quote'. Evan Toth contacted him today and is willing to meet and quote the job. Mr. Rosenbauer explained that if we can do the project for under \$11,500, we could pay for it 'outside of the grant funding' and use the grant funding balance toward 'paving', which we anticipate will be higher than the original estimates. The work needs to be done prior to paving and before April 1st due to the type of trees needing trimmed (oaks.) The Supervisors had no objection. Lois Rankin cautioned that insurance certificates should be required from the successful contractor/service. John Cypher noted that he was given authority as chairman, and moved to authorize Leo Rosenbauer, as Township Manager, to also to enter into agreements and sign paperwork having to do with completion of the Bonniebrook Road project. The Supervisors voted to approve this.

The manager suggested that the millings from the base repair on Bonniebrook Rd. be stockpiled on the cul-de-sac of Sheetz Lane and the Township property at the intersection of Rt.356 and Bonniebrook Rd. The Supervisors had no objections.

The manager presented a list of items 'projects 2021 and future' as suggested by Lois Rankin. He stated that is not something to act on at this time, but a list of projects that are upcoming this year and into the next year or further.

Recreation Committee

Brian Patten was present to report on the Feb. 3, 2021 Recreation Committee meeting. All associations are all planning for the 2021 season and plan to continue implementation and adherence to applicable guidelines from the CDC to minimize Covid-19 risks.

Baseball: Signups for the 2021 Season are open until Feb. 26 (later for Colt & Legion ages).

Field Cleanup day is March 27th (Rain date is March 28th). www.saxonburgbaseball.com

Pool: Pool is hiring Lifeguards and Concession staff for 2021 season, see website for details.

They are planning on opening Memorial Day Weekend; there will be no price increase for 2021 for both day and season passes. The Pool is in desperate need of a new maintenance person for the upcoming year. Anyone interested can email Greg at gregobau@aol.com. The cover will be removed at the end of March/beginning of April to patch pool bottom. www.sebcopool.com

<u>Softball</u>: 2021 signups are open until Feb 28th. They are planning to host a summer tournament: dates and details TBD. www.sagsa.org

Soccer: – no report - new contact to be announced. www.knochsoccer.org

<u>Action Items</u>: Note that the Park officially opens March 1st, all Associations are asked to use their keys to unlock the gates as needed and to lock the gates at the end of each day.

Discussion: The pool is leaking at an unknown location and the heater needs replaced.

Greg Bauer is looking for quotes and has asked the Township for assistance (perhaps a grant application and/or a loan). It was noted that the Supervisors would need a 'plan' for this project and financial statements before considering a possible loan.

Leo Rosenbauer reported the following:

- 1) In order to apply for a DCNR (Dept. of Conservation & Natural Resources) grant for the pool, a 'pool study' needs to be done and apparently this could take a year. It is understood that we can use CDBG (Community Development Block Grant) admin. funds for such a study. Then perhaps a DCNR grant application could be made next year.
- 2) The application for an addition to the baseball restrooms to make them 'handicapped' accessible cannot be funded by CDBG funds, since this is considered 'new construction'. IF we could proceed using the existing restroom area and existing storage/concession area (currently used by baseball) then

we may be approved for CDBG funding. Brian Patten said that baseball would be amenable to giving the storage space for the improved restrooms.

After some discussion, the Supervisors voted to get bids to pave the trail (DCNR grant was denied again this year), with possible use 'park funds.' The Supervisors voted to apply to CDBG for the pool study to be paid for with admin. funds. The Supervisors voted to apply for CDBG activity/project funds for park restroom to convert existing internal space for handicapped restrooms, if feasible.

The Butler County Park Renovation/Development Program grant application is due on Feb. 18, 2021. The Supervisors voted to apply for the county grant to be used toward 'paving of the trail'. The Supervisors voted to adopt Resolution #469 authorizing the application for funding under the Butler County Park Renovation/Development Program.

Planning Commission

Leo Rosenbauer (Planning Chairman) gave an update on the Penn United Technology Land Development. He reminded that they have planned a 'covered loading dock for their forklift'. In spite of them proposing no new employees, the 'building code' requires handicapped restrooms. Revised plans were submitted today, but they don't agree with the architect's drawings for a 'internal revision to the existing restrooms' (which has been approved by Code.sys). It was noted that because DEP changed their regulations – they could not install a 'holding tank.' After some discussion, The Supervisors voted to approve the Penn United Technology Land Development contingent upon 1) plan needs to be revised to show the internal revisions to the restroom (as shown in the architect's drawings) and 2) submission of a recordable mylar.

Mr. Rosenbauer reported on the Jan. 18, 2021 P.C. meeting. The P.C. reviewed the Lot-Line Revision Plan for Sarah Oskin on Blackberry Hill Lane, after review of the minutes from Dec. 15, 2020 noting the five concerns about the plan. Mr. Rosenbauer explained the advice sought from the township attorney and restated some needed contingencies discussed with the attorney. After allowing a break for Mrs. Oskin, Larry (her son), and Stan Graff (Surveyor) to meet privately in the office, the P.C. members resumed discussion of the plan and voted to approve the S. Oskin Lot-Line Revision with the following five contingencies, which were agreed to by the Oskins: 1) Revise storm water note to correct ownership. 2) Add an accommodating width driveway easement for tax parcel 190-2F10-2AA and Parcel #1 along with a maintenance agreement for both property owners. 3) Any future subdivision of Parcels #1 and #2 must comply with current ordinances at the time of submission. 4) Widen the existing 20 foot wide Private Blackberry Hill Lane right-of-way to a 50-foot right-of-way (25 feet from centerline) – to the northern boundary of Proposed Parcel #2 and widen the existing right-of-way 25 feet from centerline from the northern boundary of Proposed Parcel #2, along the western side of Proposed Parcel #1 to the southern boundary of N/F M.J. Funk, tax parcel 190-2F10-2AD within the confines of the owners' property. Chapter 903-11B (1). 5) Revise General Note #3 to agree with Chapter 22-904.2. B (2) - "Front building setback; 50 feet from the edge of the existing cartway." Mr. Rosenbauer reported to the Board of Supervisors on Feb. 8, 2021 that revised plans have been submitted and the Oskins have met all 5 of the conditions (contingencies.) The Supervisors voted to approve the S. Oskin Lot-Line Revision as presented.

February 8, 2021 Unfinished Business

Last month the Board voted to appoint Robert Wetzel as 'alternate Planning Commission member' subject to officially establishing the position. Attorney Marshall and PSATS Representative Scott Coburn said that we can appoint alternate planning commission members by resolution per Section 10203(3) of the MPC. Therefore, Resolution #466 authorizing the Supervisors to appoint up to three alternate members was prepared for adoption this evening. The Supervisors voted to adopt Resolution #466.

February 8, 2021 New Business

The Supervisors voted to adopt Resolution #467 'Disposition of Records' authorizing disposition of records according to the Municipal Records Manual of December 16, 2008. The Supervisors voted to adopt Resolution #468 'Board of Appeals' (as authorized under the PA Uniform Construction Code Ordinance).

It was reported that the manager and the sec/treasurer met with Jeff Howard on Jan. 25, 2021 to review the insurance package renewal for 3/2021 to 3/2022. The total package is \$21,779.00 (about 5% over last year.) New this year is 'cyber coverage' of \$50,000.00. A summary was passed around for the Supervisors to review. Workmen's comp. insurance will renew in Aug. 2021; lower premiums are expected.

The manager received a call from Gateway Engineering regarding a storm sewer extension on Winfield Rd. The existing plan uses an underground tank and is pumped by West Penn Power. An extension of a storm sewer system would require a 'highway occupancy' permit from PennDOT. The problem is that if the Township signs off on the permit application, they are taking responsibility for this 'project' forever. Mr. Rosenbauer spoke to PennDOT representative and apparently the township can have the attorney prepare a statement or document that 'by signing off on the project we are NOT taking responsibility for maintenance, etc.' The Supervisors agreed that they will NOT sign off on 'highway occupancy permits' that make the Township liable (responsible) for maintenance of any such project.

The manager reported that Marlin Lang called regarding his purchase of the Waddingham property and inquired about a 50 ft. right-of-way from Bonniebrook Rd. (instead of using Sheetz Dr. for farm equipment access.) He also inquired as to whether the Supervisors want to purchase property for future 'straightening of the S-bend on Bonniebrook Rd.' After some discussion, the Supervisors said NO, they are not interested in getting any property from him or from Mr. Emery. As to the right-of-way inquiry, issuance would depend on sight-distance and submission of plans by Mr. Lang.

Public Comment & Miscellaneous Business – February 8, 2021

PA State Representative Marci Mustello visited this evening. She mentioned the Governor's 2021 budget proposal and his intent for a 'severance tax' on Act 13 Marcellus shale production. They have property tax/rent rebate forms available at their office for interested constituents. They expect to get IRS tax forms 'soon'. The Manager and Board of Supervisors explained to Representative Mustello about an issue with the PA Uniform Construction Code, which affects commercial development when 'handicapped restroom' requirements 'kick-in'. She said she would investigate this matter further.

A notice was received from Moody and Associates, Inc. that Penn Energy Resources intends to withdraw approx. 20,000 gal. of water per day from PA American Water Co. Source is located on private property. The manager checked the coordinates and it appears to be Saxony Farms.

A notice was received from Civil & Environmental Consultants that Penn Energy Resources is applying to DEP for authorization for Temporary waterline (GF-8 permit) from W56 on Neupert Rd in Jefferson Twp. to PA American Water Co. (Winfield Twp.)

An email was received from South Butler Community Library reporting on their first 2021 meeting. Copies were distributed to the Supervisors.

John Cypher noted that Township Supervisors and Employees are eligible to receive the COVID vaccine under 1C. The Supervisors voted to allow township employees who wish to get the vaccine, to schedule on a workday, if needed, due to the facility's schedule (the employees are approved to do this during their regular hours.)

Lois Rankin noted that Jason Ferraro donated a wooden wall flag to the Township. The Supervisors voted to display the flag, send a 'thank you letter or card, and note this in the newsletter.

Major Expenditures since the Dec. 16th meeting through Jan. 4, 2021

Dillon, McCandless, King, Coulter & Graham – legal fees Dec. 2020	\$ 1,152.00
Code.sys Code Consulting – Dec. 2020 inspections on building permits	\$ 1,359.76
Teamster #261 Health & Welfare – health ins.	\$ 5,849.56
PA State Assn. of Boroughs Pension Plan – bal. due on 2020	\$ 2,289.18
Detroit Salt Company – road salt	\$22,452.44
McClymonds Supply & Transfer – reclaim material from PennEnergy	\$ 1,890.00
Purvis Brothers, Inc. – diesel and gas	\$ 1,157.19

MONTHLY MEETINGS

Board of Supervisors – 2nd Monday of each month at 7:00 P.M. (except Jan.)

L. John Cypher, Chairman Lois Rankin, Vice-Chair. Braden Beblo, Supervisor

Planning Commission – 3rd Monday at 7:00 P.M.

Members: Leo Rosenbauer (Chair.), Evelyn Gross (Secretary), Kathryn Foertsch, James Jones, Brian Noah (Vice-Chair.), Martha Fleming, Robert Williams, Dan Driscoll, and Bernie Shulik. Alternate member: Robert Wetzel.

Recreation Board – 1st Wednesday at 8 P.M. Feb. to Oct. (no meetings Nov., Dec. & Jan.)

Members: Brian Patten (Chair.), Roger Cypher, Kristi Wise, Greg Bauer (Pool), Scott Kriley (Baseball), James C. Jones (Softball), and (Soccer – to be determined)

Location for all meetings listed: 157 Great Belt Rd., Butler, PA 16002 - Any changes are advertised and posted.

Please see websites for the park associations under 'Recreation Committee' above.

TOWNSHIP OFFICE HOURS

REGULAR HOURS: Monday through Thursday - 7:30 AM to 4:30 PM (CLOSED on Fridays.)

Office phone #724-352-2324 - Fax #724-352-8850 Manager: Leo Rosenbauer Sec/Treas.: Lois Fennell

Holidays, Vacation, & other days off/office closures are posted on the door.

WE ASK THAT IF YOU HAVE BUSINESS AT THE TOWNSHIP OFFICE TO PLEASE CALL AHEAD, SO WE KNOW YOU ARE COMING -724-352-2324. Masks required.

The Township is endeavoring at public meetings to limit attendance to protect

Township residents and the possible spreading of the virus.

We urge you to take precautions attending any event or 'scheduled' meeting.

We hope you will limit exposure to others, including at the township building.

Practice social distancing, such as no longer shaking hands and staying six feet apart,

No more than ten (10) people at a meeting place and washing hands often or using hand sanitizer!

ANY QUESTIONS: email or call: jefftwpbutlerpa@zoominternet.net - 724-352-2324

STAY at HOME applies, especially if you are sick!

REAL ESTATE /PER CAPITA TAX COLLECTOR

Tax Collector Nadine Grabe, 245 Heller Rd, Butler, PA 16002 - 724-352-3288

SPRING HOURS: March 9; April 20, 21, 22, 27,28 & 29 from 4:30 to 7:30 PM.

Pay by mail or call for an appointment. Never leave unstamped envelopes in the Tax Collector's personal mailbox. There is a secure payment drop box located on the porch.

\Rightarrow

NEED HELP during COVID19:

You can contact (dial) 2-1-1 for help or contact one of the 'community resources' below:

- Food For Kids Program information:
 - $\underline{https://files.constantcontact.com/5061598a001/e62a6eb1-16b1-48d2-ad5c-349fc68f4395.pdf}$
- **Food Bank** Information: https://files.constantcontact.com/5061598a001/2d7ca64b-ee3d-4b4f-8ad9-45aa6cc125a3.pdf
- Link for Butler County Food Bank *donations*: https://anrinfo.org/product/butler-county-food-bank-donation/
- **Butler County Health and Human Services** Resources are available 24 hours a day 7 days a week at, http://pa211sw.org/ or by calling 211.
- **The Center for Community Resources** is also available 24 hours a day 7 days a week at (855)-284-2494. You can also chat with them at their website, https://ccrinfo.org/
- **24 Hour Crisis** Services Local Hotline (800) 292-3866
- **United Way of Butler County** Check with them for help, but also to give donations that will help Butler County citizens. 724-283-4883 https://www.butlerunitedway.org/butler-county-emergency-relief-initiative-beri
- **Pennsylvania American Water** has extended its suspension of water service shutoffs and late fees until after March 31, 2021 for all customers, both residential and non-residential. The company urges customers who are facing financial hardship to seek financial assistance immediately by contacting Pennsylvania American Water pennsylvaniaamwater.com or calling 1-800-565-7292. Please do not wait until a shut-off is looming to contact them.

During the upcoming winter months, as per the Township Ordinances, NO ONE is to park on the cul-de-sacs or any public road so that the road can easily be cleaned of snow. Please DO NOT PUSH SNOW ONTO THE ROADS when plowing your driveway. Should this cause an accident, you could be named in a claim or lawsuit. In addition, this is a reminder that the Township is NOT responsible for replacing or repairing mailboxes damaged during the plowing/salting process. Mailbox installation guidelines are available at the USPS website - "Regulations for Installing a Mailbox."

Also, residents living along the Butler-Freeport Community Trail are asked to be considerate when plowing snow from their property. Some residents are plowing snow onto the trail and in front of the gates, which blocks emergency vehicle access. If there would be an emergency, Emergency Services / 1st Responders would have difficulty getting to the scene.

NOTICE: Jefferson Township's responsibility during & following storms and excessive rain events is to clear and protect the Township rights-of-way. The Township is NOT authorized to clean-up any private property; the only exception would be for Emergency access for 9-1-1 responders! It also not legal for property owners to place any storm/rain/wind debris from their property along the township road rights-of-way.

⇒ Jefferson Township Burning Ordinance

A copy of the Burning Ordinance #459 has been placed on the Jefferson Township website: www.jeffersonbutler.com

The Township Burning Ordinance limits burning of 'ordinary' (domestic) waste materials (paper, cartons, boxes, yard waste, wood, and other similar items) by residents to 'dusk to dawn'. Items 'excluded' from burning are: sewage, all putrescible animal & vegetable matter resulting from handling, preparation, cooking and consumption of food, rags, old clothes, leather, rubber, carpets, furniture, tin cans, glass, crockery, masonry, metals, chemicals, tires, shingles and petroleum products such as (but not limited to) paint, grease, oil and plastic products. PLEASE use common sense! Many items that cannot be burned can be recycled. All fires are to be completely extinguished before leaving unattended. Recreational fires are permitted (as per Ordinance.) PLEASE be considerate of your neighbors and do NOT permit leaves and other 'allowed' materials to be left smoldering after dusk.

ALL COMMERCIAL/INDUSTRIAL BUSINESSES, NON-RESIDENTIAL and MULTI-FAMILY, are PROHIBITED from ANY burning at ANY time per the Dept. of Environmental Protection.

TIRES are NEVER to be burned by ANYONE. Dumping of Tires is ILLEGAL and subject to fines.

THE NEWSLETTER is only available On-line OR via e-mailing OR can be picked up at the Township Office. Our Web Site is: www.jeffersonbutler.com If you want to have the newsletter e-mailed to you or if you have not received your e-copy, please contact the Township Secretary: jefftwpbutlerpa.@zoominternet.net - 352-2324.

